2010 EXIT REPORT – PROMOTIONS
PREPARATION:

· Designing of the 3 logos (shirt, pants-bags-padfolios, & embroidered items) was done through Karen Hall.  Multiple designs for the shirts were previewed and voted upon by the committee at the March 8th meeting with numerous suggestions about colors for the garments and other items.  Final design decisions for the smaller logos were bounced around for several months, but were finalized in plenty of time for Minerva.

· Merchandise items were explored by Greg Chew & Demetrios Pappageorge at the June meeting at I.S.U.  After perusing the Minerva catalogue online and consulting the 2009 exit report, we determined that we should condense the choices to only one short-sleeve t-shirt, one long-sleeve t-shirt, and one hooded sweatshirt option.  We also continued to offer the sweatpants, polo shirt, beanie, scarf, cinch bag, tote bag, and baseball cap.  
· With regard to the baseball cap, there was a bit of discussion about how hard it was to sell them the previous year, and even thoughts of discontinuing this committee favorite.  (Based on last year’s report, we were advised to discontinue the cap and the polo shirt.) In an effort to appease the baseball cap fans and stay “hip,” however, we chose to keep the cap ordering the “distressed” style which has a sort of Abercrombie & Fitch worn look.  
· New this year was the padfolio to promote the theme of “Master Class.”  The original styles would have cost roughly $6.75/unit, and could have fetched us an $8.25/unit profit. After inquiring about numerous styles from the Minerva catalogue and hearing that they were discontinued, we settled on a $9 version which still brought us a $5/unit profit. The minimum purchase for these was rather high at 50 units, but we figured that we could pass some along to the Master Teachers in their goody-bags. There were also hidden costs of shipping them from another country where they were printed and an additional set-up fee.
· Items sized larger than XL cost us an additional $2 for each size up.  We continued last year’s practice of charging only $2 more for any size over XL to keep the order forms tidy figuring that once again the orders for these sizes would be minimal.
· The prices were determined by Greg and Demetrios during the June meeting so we were ready to go with the order form in time for subsequent mailings. All items were roughly $2 more per item due to higher costs from Minerva.  
· Prices in general have been hiked over the past years while profits have dwindled. It might be a good idea to check on past years’ vendors to see if the wholesale prices have gone up inordinately. Suggest strongly recommend bidding out for the products next year to see if we are still getting a price commensurate with the large size of this order.
· Hours of operation for fest gear were kept the same as the headquarters hours.  We followed the suggestion of opening earlier on Friday and Saturday morning, so those who wished to purchase AND do ticket-swap could achieve both and still make it to their early shows and/or workshops. 
· The second cash register was indeed purchased and it did match the first one.  

· Committee jackets were ordered by Demetrios Pappageorge through a different vendor due to style and price preference as well as the need for a quicker turn-around.  Collection of money for jackets was tedious.  Whoever does this in the future should consider letting Minerva handle the order and the cash collection as well. Late communication caused for a very short turn-around time and limited our options.

PRE-ORDERING:

· The Minerva site displayed the merchandise well and set up the ordering process in a user-friendly way.

· We continued to allow students and schools to do their shopping online.  Minerva took in $2,149.00 in online sales, which was down roughly 25% from the previous year.

· Amber put in an additional note to sponsors about the online opportunity in her final email to the schools before the online orders were due. A few more sales came in, but still well below the previous year.  We believe the economy and last year’s post festival purchase option might have contributed to this year’s slow pre-sales.

·  Mail-in orders equaled $2,908.00.  The I.S.U.  staff held the money and sent the orders to Minerva which was very handy for the committee rather than the paperwork going through our hands and tallied at Thanksgiving meeting.
· Advance orders seem to be declining, despite the added ease afforded by online orders. Maybe it isn’t a problem, since the onsite items are more profitable, but we might still want to see how we can encourage advance orders, as those are a sure thing.
· All Pre-ordered merchandise was boxed separately and separated by school names at Minerva.
· The numbers for additional items to sell were determined through a combination of last year’s totals and pre-order percentages.  We also raised the overall number of t-shirts, hoodies, and sweatpants from last year in an optimistic attempt to raise sales.
· Numbers of tech staff and volunteers (monitors) were established by the Thanksgiving meeting.  Designs were created by Demetrios and given to Minerva by the December deadline along with the order numbers.

ON SITE AT I.S.U.:

· Pre-order and additional merchandise boxes were delivered on time by Minerva to the Circus Room on Wednesday, January 6th. All boxes arrived.  Volunteer leaders helped inventory all items.  We left the schools to inspect their individual boxes when they arrived at registration.

· Tech staff t-shirts were handed off to those volunteers just after delivery.  Volunteer/monitor shirts were distributed at the monitor meeting.

· Inventory, shelving, registers, and sales area were set up before lunch.  

· Committee members needed to learn the cash register operation on their own using the manuals.  This should happen the night before the volunteers come for their training, so the committee members can answer the volunteers questions more easily.  Training was a bit clumsy, but most volunteers raced over from their main meeting to learn the operations in time for sales to begin. Big thanks to MJ for all of her help teaching us the registers in time to teach the volunteers.

· Pick-up at registration was mildly successful.  Many schools blew past that stop at the end of the registration process.  Many did not even know their students ordered anything online and did not stop to check.  A suggestion would be to have all schools stop and check pre-orders before they get to the regular registration boxes since many seemed quite content to leave once they had their lanyards and tickets.  Perhaps an adult should man this part of the process as well to insist that schools stop as we were left with many boxes and had to chase down numerous schools all weekend to deliver their pre-ordered merchandise. Also, Minerva made just two errors in packing pre-orders -one beanie was missing from Peotone High School and one pair of sweatpants from West Chicago. Both issues have been rectified.  The bottom line here is that if everyone checked their pre-order boxes Thursday as they registered, we would have all discrepancies by Thursday night and everything rectified by Friday.
· Volunteers ran the sales with supervision by Greg, Demetrios & MJ all weekend.  For the most part, sales went smoothly, though there were some obvious and unavoidable miscalculations that arose a few times.  
· Dance tickets were charged as a separate “department” on one of the two registers to keep a rough idea of how many tickets were sold.  The hand tally of dance tickets sold was not as accurate as we would like and did not match the register tape.  In addition, several merchandise items were inadvertently charged to the dance “department” category, but again, these things will happen from time to time.  This two-department charging, however, is highly advised for future fest gear/dance ticket sales. Having dance tickets only processed by one of the two registers allowed us to continue to have promotions sales without discouraging customers who might have to stand behind dance ticket customers.
· Sale of all items was mostly a steady affair, and no one item sold quicker than any other.  Beanies and scarves sold out before the other items, and we are certain weather had much to do with that. Though one can never predict festival weather, we suggest ordering just a few more of these two items next year.

· A lot of time was saved not bagging orders - although this is a courtesy, the boom-or-bust nature of the waves of buyers makes this a much more efficient way to process people. Those who requested bags were accommodated.
· The numbers for all t-shirts, totes, cinch bags, polos, and sweatpants were about right.  These all sold out near the end of sales on Saturday.  Our total hoodies number was solid, though in retrospect, we ordered more mediums than we should have.  If ten mediums had been large and another ten had been small, we would have sold out right at the end of the festival based on customer requests.

· Baseball caps were hard to sell.  Even with the small number ordered (12), it was hard to move these.  Though it is a committee favorite, it might be time to discontinue this item.

· We sold 31 padfolios and gave the remaining 19 to the Master Teachers in their goody-bags.  If we could eliminate the minimum order of 50 as well as the additional shipping and set-up fees, this could be a decent item to continue.  We suggest finding a slightly less expensive model and keeping the price where it is or dropping it to $13.  

· Opening the sales earlier to accommodate those who wished to shop before running off to their first shows and workshops was a great idea from last year’s committee and worked well.  We had a short surge in sales both Friday and Saturday morning.
· Security overnight should be a consideration in advance for all festival promotion materials. We need a convenient place to store merchandise on Thursday and Friday night, a place locked and not accessible to anyone other than Bone and Krannert staff. Even if the pilferage rate is minor, sometimes we have to sell several sweatshirts to make up for the loss of one, as the price mark-up is necessarily lower on expensive items.
· Audition feedback once again returned to the fest gear area.  Had we known, we would have requested another volunteer for Friday afternoon.  Add that for next year as well.

POST SALES:

· Left-over inventory was as follows: 
· 3 x Baseball Caps

· 6 x Medium Hoodies’

· 3 x Extra Large Hoodies

· 1 x Large Polo

· Greg Chew is holding the extra merchandise to give to Minerva for post-festival sales or to sell to committee members’ students if they so desire.

· As of this report, there have been no post-festival sales through Minerva.
· Cash registers and shelving went home with Larry Williams.

· Our profit for merchandise sales was roughly $7, 500 to $8,000.  One reason for the increase in profit was we concentrated on minimizing our risks with unprofitable items and concentrating on the more profitable items. Tee-shirts are the single most profitable item we sell, as well as being priced at the most accessible level. 
THANK YOU:

· Thanks to Kevin for the mannequins - they were a nice addition to raise the profile of our area and attract attention.
· Thanks also to the outstanding volunteers from I.S.U. who blew us away with their incredible sense of team play, diligence and responsibility. There’s no way to over-estimate the value of the ISU volunteers.  Suggest we include ISU volunteers annually along with U of I volunteers, as this year set a standard we should hope for in the future.
· The biggest thanks go to MJ who not only did a great job of supervising the monitor/volunteers at Fest Gear, but went above and beyond the call of duty to help make sense of the X Reports, Z Reports, inventory, and cash register operations manuals.  Her professionalism, calm under pressure, generosity of spirit (manning the table while the entire festival committee saw Urinetown without her), and mad business acumen were a wonder to behold. Kudos to MJ!!!
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Demetrios Pappageorge & Greg Chew
